Council and I became National
Secretary of the Peace Council as
well.

Just after, about that time,

after the womens federation had
been formed and after the National
Peace Council had been formed I was
banned from twenty six different
organisations including Teachers
associations and so on.

And I

couldn’t legally take part in the
work of these organisations.

And

that was when we began to work, now
they call it underground, I suppose
it’s just working illegally, you’re
not working underground, well
you’re hiding what you’re doing.
And in a way towards the end it
seems as though everybody was doing
the most incredible, terrific
things but you slide into these
gradually. 7 It was a gradual slide,
w e ’re banned from meetings, right
we don’t meet openly, we meet
clandestinely, we find different
places to meet and so on.

You’re

banned from talking to various
people, alright you find ways to
meet them when you’re not being
followed.

You begin to notice how

often your car is being followed,
or you think you do.
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You know your

phone is tapped, you don’t hold
conversations on the phone anymore.
You know that your post is
interferred with, you use safe
r>

addresses to get letters from
overseas and when I was writing
articles, when I was banned from
writing at one stage, to send my
icles over and things of that
d.

And this doesn’t all come in

rush it comes step by step be
step, gradually.

So that before

you know it you’re in up to your
neck and over your head.

Which is

what you probably would never have
intended in the first place
you’d stopped to think about

TONI:
People say that revolutionaries
should’nt have children.

use, when we had
t dangerous like
you were born, 48
born, before the
as banned.
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when Francis was born when things
weren’t so bad, and so on.

If we

had been plunged into the end
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result at the beginning then that
would have been impossible to have
V
w

v-children.

We had children when it

rS was happening slowly and gradually,
r
almost quietly, almost without
noticing

TONI:
And those years up to 1956, because
that’s where we are going to at
this point, well even continuing
after that.

We actually lived a

very comfortable life, I mean there
were lots of holidays twice a year,
and you had lots of entertaining
and people round the swimming poo.

HILDA:
It’s an extraordinary, it actually
was an extraordinary life.

We

lived in a very pleasant suburb of
Johannesburg, ?? we had built our
own swimming pool in the garden, we
had lots and lots of friends and on
Sundays lots of our black and
Indian friends used to come, and we
used to have thes big open air
lunches in which you had tonnes of
food and everything and we had
servants in the kitchen who did the

clearing away so that it wasn’t
such a tremendous burden as it is
in countries like Britain and so
I
a,
on. jit was an expensive life, we
went on holiday usually not once
but twice a year.

You went on a

holiday during, in the summer
holiday which was in December, but
also there was always, well we live
at this altitude in Johannesburg
Ji

six thousand feet up and you’ve got
to get away from the altitude, it’s
f good for you.

So in the winter one

would go down to the, to Durban or
to the south coast for a week or
for a few days or something of that
kind.

Driving down with all the

children, w e ’d had big cars a
Pontiac or a Chevrolet with all the
kids in the car, sometimes camping.
Going up to the Northern Transvaal
on camping trips and so on.

A very

extraordinarily enjoyable life, the
climate, the geography of the
country, the atmosphere everything
makes living if you’ve got the
money and if you had a white skin
extremely pleasant, extremely
beautiful.

And at the same time we

had this clandestine life which was
growing up more and more.
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It, when

I think about it now it seems to me
an extraordinary contradiction, I
don’t think we looked upon it that
way then

TONI:

I
&Il[3 ,
Now in 1956 it was Gaafc. Town and
the Congress of the People, can you
just explain what that was?

HILDA:
In, all the various campaigns we
organised as I said they kept
bringing in counter legislation
which made them more and more
difficult.

But the idea grew up,

it was an idea which was started
actually by

TONI:
This was in 1956 wasn’t it?

i5 then, 55 the Congress of
the People was 55 I ’m sorry.

The

idea was first put forward by a
Professor Matthews in the African
National Congress to hold what he
thought was, the people ?/? that
hold an election, it wars"'realised
that was too difficult, so they
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decided to have a Congress at which
people from all over the country
would send in the demands of what
they wanted, what they wanted to
see.

And this really was organised

on a national scale, just thousands
and thousands of letters and pieces
of paper came and representatives,
people asking for things, certain
things that they wanted.

And these

were all sorted out by the
committee that was organising the
Congress of the People and the
demands were put under various
headings, dealing with housing,
with education, with childrens
needs, with political demands, with
whatever it is, living facilties
and so on.

And this was made up

into what was called the Freedom
Charter.

And the framing, all

these demands were put together and
the committee agreed upon the thing
and the whole thing was actually
framed by, written by Rusty the
final Freedom Charter.

He was the

one, he who being a very modest
man, says that it wasn’t himself it
was written by the whole committee
but he was the one who put the
words together and made it in that,
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- those famous words that South
\ V; ^-Africa belongs to all who live in
' (y it, black and white.

TONI:
And you couldn’t go to the actual
conference.

HILDA:
No, we were both banned by that
time which meant that we were
prohibited from going to any
gatherings, we were also...

TONI:
I think w e ’ll have to start that
again you couldn’t go to the
Congress of the People at ij^ipt own.

HILDA:
No, because we were banned^ w e were
banned from gatherings and we were
banned from communicating with
other banned people, and there were
a lot of banned people there and so
i

on.

But we couldn’t bear to keep

away so we went to Cliptown and we
went to the house of an Indian
merchant there and in the back he
had a coal yard with a great pile
of coal and we climbed up this pile
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of coal and we peeped over the
fence, and there we could see the
whole Congress.

And I think we

only saw it for a minute or two
when somebody said the Special
Branch, and we had to scramble back
and get away as quickly as we could
before they got us. I)So we weren’t
actually at the Congress of the
People but it was part of the whole
build up of that time, that really
was the climax in a way.

And I

just wanted to say about this kind
of life that we were leading, this
double life, that in effect it was
a very, very exciting life and very
fulfilling in all kinds of ways.
We had the best of the comfortable
white living conditions as w e ’ve
already spoken about and at the
same time we had the vitality and
the life of the cultural influence
of the blacks, of the friends that
we had.

Today in South Africa this

has become an accepted thing but it
wasn’t then, in those days it was
very, very difficult to cross the
colour line.

And it was even

difficult for musicians who were
non political, they couldn’t get
together and play together the
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blacks and whites and things of
that kind.

And we had that, we

went to our own black friends homes
in the townships, and they came to
our house, we had that interchange,
we had that stimulation, we had
that feel that we were among the
people of the country.

TONI:
And there were a lot of famous
names who were your friends, can
you.

HILDA:

.

That’s right/we were personal
friends of pedple who are now very
well known.

I remember when Nelson

Mandela first came to our house,
when you or Franc'5-s or somebody
came running in the kitchen, it was
you.

And said there’s a giant in

the front room.

It was Nelson.

We

knew him when he first came to
Johannesburg as a very awkward
young man, I met him when he was in
the underground, when he was hiding
before he was caught by the police.
I met with him clandestinely. We
'S
knew Walter Sulu very, very well
and his whole family and the
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children when they were born, when
they were young.

And all the

people who were connected, some of
whom as I say are now very famous
names, and so on.

They were part

of our lives, and not only
politically but socially as well.
And we enjoyed the friendship and
the companionship of these people.
So in some ways I think that
although it became more and more
tense and more and more
disagreeable, and more and more
difficult at the same time that we
had a period in which we had the
best of two wo

TONI:
Now in 1956 two things happened
more or less simultaneously, can
you tell us about them.

HILDA:
Yes.

In 1956 after the Congress of

the People, the authorties kept on
saying that they were going to
arrest a lot of people for treason.
It was a build up, it went on and
on and on.
1956.

1955 until the end of

Oh what were the two things,

it was the Congress of the People.
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The Treason Arrest, oh yes.
j

And in

December 1956 156 people were
arrested for treason.

I at that

time was about to give birth to
our, the fourth child Keith and I
was very, very pregnant and I think
this is probably what saved me from
being arrested because things, at
that time they were still handling
particularly white women, slightly
kid glove, in a kid glove fashion.
They got over that later on, and I
think it was an embarrassment for
them if they’d had a white women in
jail giving birth in jail at that
time.

But Rusty was arrested and

155 other people from all over the
country were picked up.

That was,

it was a difficult time of course
for u
arres

But what happened were the
came in two lots a whole

lot of people arrested one week and
for some reason, a number of people
including Rusty, Ruth First, and Jo
Slova were not arrested that first
week.

And there was that week of

totally tension when we didn’t know
what was happening.

And then after

the week the rest of them were all
picked up, I don’t know why they
did it that way.

So there was the

Treason Trial, then I gave birth to
Keith and Rusty was in jail and I
was in the Maternity Home.

And

Toni was trying to look after the
others.

TONI:
Not really at that stage.

Tell us

about how Keith got his name.

HILDA:J?
Well, /Rusty’s always been very
difficult about names because he
himself, his name is Lionel and his
family called him Leo, which is a
perversion of Lionel, his friends
call him Rusty and at school he was
called Bernie.

And he reckons if

you have a name it should be one
name that you can stick to so he
wanted short, simple names and any
names I suggested he didn’t approve
of.

When Keith was born we hadn’t

agreed upon a name and finally I
think I sent him a whole list of
names through the lawyers, sent it
into jail.

And when I came out of

the Maternity Home with Keith we
had a visit and there was Rusty and
"there were five other white males
who had been arrested at that time,
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Jack Hodgson, Joe Slovo I don’t
know who the others were.

Six

whites and the wives and so on on
the other side all talking
together.

And Rusty shouted out

what’s the babies name and I said
you said the name was Keith.
Because I got a message back that
the name was to be Keith.

And Jack

Hodgson or Joe Slovo said no, we
said the name was to be Keith.
that’s how Keith got his name.

So
T

TONI:
So, people were arrested but
eventually they were let out of
prison.

HILDA:
They were let out on bail just
before Christmas time and then this
long trial started.

And this I

think from a point of view of
living conditions was probably one
of the most difficult periods of
our lives because Rusty’s practice,
he had managed to keep it going
through all kinds of ups and downs,
but he still had an office and he
used to leave the court as soon as
it adjourned.
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The first year it

was in Johannesburg Magistrates
Court, at four o ’clock and he used
to go straight in, he used to get
up early and go into his office and
work and then he used to go off to
the trial to his court and work,
Keith was up all night screaming
with digestive problems and things
and I was writing jingles for OK
Bazaars, for broadcast on the
radio.

And I think for several

months Rusty and I hardly met each
other because when I was asleep he
was working and vice versa and so
on.

So this was quite a difficult

period to get through.

Then they

started in Pretoria then the trial
was divided up and 30, they were
divided up into three lots, and the
last lot that Rusty was in didn’t
have to attend court unless the
first lot were convicted.
the end they were not.

Which in

So that’s

what happened during that period,
that was when things really were
shrinking as it were.

After that

1960, the emergency.

TONI:
..the Sharpville shootings and the
following state of emergency so I
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think you have to say that.

HILDA:
Well in 1960, there was this
terrible shooting at Sharpville ...

CAMERA TALK
HILDA:
Sharpville shootings, and the
police fired on a crowd that was
protesting against the pass laws,
crowd which was only about two
thousand, shot dead 67 people,
wounded more than 150, badly
wounded many of them.^ And after
that there was a call from Congress
for people to burn their passes
which they began doing.

And then

the whole thing clamped down the
ANC and the Pan African Congress
were both made illegal and (the
state of emergency was declared.
And a couple of thousand people
were picked up and arrestd and
Rusty and I were both arrested at
that time.

That was a very, very,

very tense time that week before.
We were sleeping around, he was
sleeping around in different places
and to some extent I was because we
were both eXPeCti„g to be a r r e s t e d
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Certainly we knew he was going to
be arrested.

/And that particular

night when he was, when they came
for us he had been sleeping out and
he came back from a meeting very
"/ O

late that night and I asked him why
\

h e ’d come home and he said he just
was too tired to go anywhere else,
and then they came and arrested us
Q.

/
\

that night at, what two o ’clock in
the morning or something like that.
>And then we were both in jail for
up to five months which was the
period of the state of emergency.
I was in with the women and he of
course was with the m^nJ

Many

exciting episodes happened then but
there are too many to tell you.

TONI:
I was going to say you all had a
very jolly time in jail one way and
another.

But how did, I mean you

were with a lot of women who were
seperated from their children and
their families, tell us something
about that, how it felt for the
women.
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HILDA:

You see we were ,^I^ think we were
the first batch, big batch of
political prisoners that the regime
had ever handled.

And they hadn’t

yet got onto the way that they
treated people later keeping them
in solitary confinement, detaching
them entirely from the outside
world.

And they kept us women

together we were up to twenty women
first in the fort in Johannesburg
and then later in Pretoria,
Pretoria central prison.

And we

were, what somebody described as
high powered women.

As soon as we

got arrested we started organising
ourselves because we were kept
together.

\le were sleeping in

seperate sections but we came
together during the day, we ate
together and so on.

And we

organised classes and we organised
protests and we organised demands.
And gradually we found that if you
kept on and on you could gradually
break down the authorities you
could gradually get things from
them.

Until it reached a stage

where we became sick of demanding
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things, and wanted to be released.
What the hell are we trying to make
things comfortable in jail for, I
mean what’s the purpose of that, of
getting better food, cleaner
blankets and nicer dishes to eat
out of.

The t’

’ '

re we

doing in jail
decided to go on hunger strike, the
women decided.

I tell you it was

my idea to go on hunger strike and
demand to be charged or released.
And we decided that we had to let
th men know about it and we
arranged it, by that time we were
getting weekly meetings, there were
six women who, of both husbands and
wives who had been arrested and who
had children had demanded and
manged to get weekly meetings with
their husbands to discuss family
affairs.

And we arranged that that

next meeting that I would position
myself at one end and while the
others talked very loudly I would
tell Rusty about our intention to
have a hunger strike which I did.
And the men agreed to, they thought
it was a good idea and we went on
hunger strike and they also went on
hunger strike.

But this I must

tell you is the white prisoners
only.

Because we didn’t have any

means of getting contact with the
black prisoners.

And certainly

Helen Joseph objected very strongly
because she felt we shouldn’t take
any action that wasn’t approved of
by the ANC leaders themselves.

And

We said look when you’re in jail
different conditions prevail
there’s no ^i-sicipline of your
organisation^^You can’t take
orders or discuss things so there’s
no democracy left.

You have to

make your own lives and we were on
hunger strike I thifflf~it was for
about eight days.

And then they

split us up, they took some women
away to another jail and they made
things so difficult that we
realised that once we were split up
it was impossible for us to let
them know if we were still on
hunger strike or if we were
breaking it.

And also they called

in a doctor and a couple of the
women were developing heart murmurs
so we decided to call off the
strike.
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Which we did.

TONI:

What about women being separated
from their children and all that
sort of thing?

HILDA:
That for me was the hardest thing
of all I think I would have quite
enjoyed being in jail if it wasn’t
for that.

What I did was I used my

own formula, to cut myself off from
thinking about the children.

I had

a poem which I used to say over to
myself and in the end I just had to
say one line of this poem and I
would stop thinking about you.
The, we were six double detainees
and between us we had families of
two, three, four children each.
There were a lot of children
involved.

And it was the

separation from the children and
the problems of that which was the
most difficult thing for us to
countenance.

TONI:
Now that was 1960 61?

HILDA:
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Yes, 1960 yeah.

TONI:
And you only had a few more years
left in South Africa, although you
didn’t know it.

It seems that from

then on everything speeded up and
really was underground.

Can you

just say a bit about those next few
years and what happened.

HILDA:
That was, that really I suppose was
the harshe^and the most
underground period in which
everything that you did was so
carefully watched and so carefully
onitored that it became difficult.
Now to give you an example of what
I mean if you arrange a meeting in
the evening and you’re not supposed
to go to meetings and you’re not
supposed to meet with the people
you’re meeting with but you arrange
it in a place which is so safe, and
you arrange to get there in a way
in which you know you’re not being
followed, and which you make sure
you’re not being followed.
fine.

That’s

But the police were watching

our house 24 hours a day, and

they’re watching all these houses.
And the same people come back at
the same time at night to their
houses.

They deduce that these

people have been together.

There

were always these ways of following
up, it was very, very difficult at
that time.

There was the Communist

Party had reformed underground, the
African National Congress was
illegal, we were both banned and
barred from meetings.

Rusty was

confined to the magisterial area of

I

. s 'n
■
'
'>

9

Johannesburg, we couldn’t go away
on holidays or anything like that.
And the police were constantly
coming to our house, they were
constantly coming to check up.
They came afte;} he was put under
house arrest.

TONI :
When was that?

HILDA:
That was 1963 I think.
link.

r

He
He was put

under house arrest in 1963 and the
next night, Toni came, had friends
^

to dinner, two friends.

And the

police came that night and Rusty
wasn’t allowed to eat with them
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because that’s visitors to the
house which he wasn’t allowed to
have.

And he actually was eating

in the kitchen that night.

But the

police then questioned his friends.

TONI:
Not his friends.

HILDA:
Your friends I ’m sorry, and it was
always like that.

It was, you were

really on tenterhooks the whole
time, you didn’t know because the
police could walk in at any time.
They’d just come any time.

TONI:
During these years it had quite a
big effect on your younger children
anyway, or on your children’s
lives.

Or do you think it didn’t

really affect your children’s
lives?

HILDA:
I think that these, particularly
these latter years that w e ’re
speaking about deeply affected our
children.

And I think that our

knowledge, certainly mine and I ’m

13

sure Rusty’s as well of child
psychology and of the effect of
these things upon the children, was
totally inadequate.

That we

really, we believed that we were
doing things, were getting things
alright.

That we were leading

fairly normal family life for them,
looking after them, caring for
them, giving them the right food,
taking them to school, protecting
them as much as we could and so on.
But of course it was not like that
at all for the children.

And

everytime that Rusty was arrested
and the time that we were both
arrested, and so on.

When things,

the children appeared to be
alright, I think it had deep and
lasting effects upon the children
which came out years and years
later in their adult life.

And I

don’t think that any of us realised
the extent to which the children

Now, by then you were editing a
magazine.
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HILDA:

/
Yes, I had been for some years
editing a magazine called Family
And Child, 'which was published by
an organisation which was supported
by the government, the national
council for child welfare.

And

after the 1960 emergency they kind
of got rid of me, I think I was an
embarrassment to them.

And I then

got a job editing, or helping to
edit a magazine called Amateur
Photography, which was published by
a friend of ours.

And I worked

together with that, in that office
with that friend. \ And then I was
banned from all publications and
all publishing.

And legally I

couldn’t work, I couldn’t work as a
copy writer and I couldn’t work as
a writer and I used to work
clandestinely sending articles
overseas to various papers
including a weekly American radical
paper, the Guardian, National
1
Guardian, whatever it was.

TONI:
There was a story about Roger ??
father in that magazine escaping or
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something?

HILDA:
I worked in this office with Mannie
Brown who wars- til®' editor of Amateur
__ J

Photography, and we had an office
in the top of an old warehouse
which was a huge expansive floor
t. -

and there was myself at one desk
and there was Mannie at another
desk.

And halfway down there was a

man named Indris Qnido who later
spent ten or twelve years on Robin
Island at another desk, he was our
.i
clerk. And then Ruth Firze father
Julius used to come in to help with
the books from time to time because
he was retired and he just did that
as something to do to get out of
his house.

And one day we were all

four of us in this office all
working away when the door opens at
the end of the place and two people
walk in.

Two men who, they’re so

obviously special branch,
recognisable miles away and they
walked slowly across the floor and
they glanced an Indris, and then
they walk up to Mannie Brown, they
gance at Julius first and they
glance at me and they walk up to
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Mannie Brown, and they said Mr
Brown, yes.

We would like to speak

to Mr Frize, now Mannie Brown’s a
very quick thinker, because they
had looked at Julius and not
registered he realised that they
didn’t know him.

So Mannie said

I ’m sorry h e ’s not here, at which I
took a double take and I saw Julius
drop his head down on his books and
start writing like this, very
busily, in the books that he had
there.

They said but doesn’t he

work here, and Mannie said well he
comes in from time to time to help
me do the books, but h e ’s not
employed.

When do you expect him

in, I think h e ’ll be in some time
tomorrow, thank you they said and
they walked out.

Ten minutes later

Julius got up and left the country
and next Sunday there were
headlines about one of the most
wanted men had escaped from South
Africa.

TONI:
All this particular period
culminated in Rivonia, can you just
say what built up to that and then
what actually happened?
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HILDA:

The, the movement was by that time
really, really we were really
working underground.

And a house

had been established at a place in
Rivonia, Lilies Leaf Farm in a
suburb called Rivonia.

Where a

number of people who were in hiding
from the police Walter Sisulu, ??
and a few others were sort of
living permanently.

And where as

it were, the leadership of the
whole underground movement was
meeting.

That is the ANC and the

people that they were collaborating
with that was Communist Party and
Indian Congress people and so on,
various other people.

And there

had been many meetings at Rivonia,
it was supposed to be a secret
place but by that time they’d
brought in a 90 day law, by which
they could hold you for 90 days and
that was when torture and
interrogation under torture
started.

rThat was the period at

which it really became legal.
Detention without trial for an
indefinite period is the open door
to torture.
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That was the thing.

And a number of people had been
picked up, some of them who knew
about Rivonia and knew about Lilies
Leaf Farm and it obviously was
becoming very dangerous.
movement misjudged th
just once too often.

And the
sed it
day that

Rusty was arrested there he had
come back, he had been seeing a, he
had to go every single day to
report to the magistrates office in
town, to sign a book that he was
there.

And he had come back from

signing on and then h e ’d come back
to the house and said I ’m going out
to see a client this afternoon, and
then I ’m busy and I ’ll be back
later.

And I knew because we

didn’t discuss where each of us
were going or what we were doing,
that that meant he was going to a
meeting.

And I felt then that it

was too dangerous for him to go and
I wanted to tell him not to go.
And I couldn’t bring myself to do
that and he would have gone anyway,
and he drove off and about two
minutes later he came back again
and^he__wgjat into the garage, he
himself had the sense of foreboding
that it was too dangerous to go to
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this meeting.

And he had some

political papers on him and he took
them off him and he hid them in a
tool box in the garage and he drove
off again.

And the police raided

Lilies Leaf Farm that afternoon and
they were all arresteclTj And the
people who were arrested some of
them were seperated off afterwards,
but the ones the main people who
were arrested became the defendents
in what was known as the Rivonia
Trial, in which Nelson Mandela was
the main spokesperson at that time.
I ’ll give you the names of the
people but I don’t think it’s
necessary, anyway it was Nelson and
Walter and ?? and Rusty and Denis
Goldberg who was there by accident,
and others who were there.

There

were nine defendents in that trial,
the trial went on, they were held
first for 90 days incommunicado.
And at the end of 90 days they were
discharged from 90 days and
arrested, the charges amounted to
treason although they weren’t
actually framed in that way.

But

they were charged with so many acts
of sabotage and so on and so on.
And the Rivonia Trial was held and
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went on until July 1964 and of the
nine defendents eight were found
guilty and given life, sentanced to
live imprisonment and one was found
not guilty and discharged and that
was Rusty.

TONI :
That was a grave miscarriage of
justice as I understand it.

HILDA:
Who said that?

TONI:
Somebody.

HILDA:
It was really, it was like pulling
a name out of a hat. ■ The re was
very, very litte evidence against
Rusty to connect him with those
sabotage things which he hadn’t
been connected with.

But he had

been connected with the committees
that organised these things.

But

there was also very little evidence
against two other people, wjio got
life imprisonment, AmexT Gethrada
and Raymond

Raymond Sfctob

had been out of the country during
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the whole period during which these
things had taken place and the
police knew it.

But he couldn’t

say why h e ’d been out of the
country or where h e ’d been so it
was never brought up in the trial.

TONI:
Now in fact a sort of policy change
had happened within the ANC before
the Rivonia Trial.

HILDA:
Yes, the reason why the Rivonia
Trial was a trial of such
importance for the government was
that the African National Congress
had during the whole of its 40 plus
years of existence had had a policy
of non-violence.

And in fact the

1956 treason trial fell apart
because they could not prove that
the ANC had a policy of violence.
In fact they proved the very
opposite by the trial and that was
why everybody was discharged in the
end.

But after the ANC was banned

the year following that the ANC
formed a military wing ???? the
Spear of the Nation and that was
the wing of the ANC which organised

122

sabotage and acts, similar acts
like that.

Acts of action of

violence against government
institutions with the policy of
trying not to take life which they
adhered to all along.

They never

indulged in indiscriminate killing
of individuals or people^.

TONI:
Now during the time that Dad was
house arrested you thought you
might get house arrested and so you
started going to university, can
you explain a bit about that?

HILDA:
Yes, when they house arrested
people if those people had a job
they would allow them to go out
during the day to their job they’d
be house arrested say from 6 pm in
the evening to 6 o ’clock the next
morning and all weekend.

But if

you didn’t have any known job then
they’d house arrest you for 24
hours of the day and I wasn’t
working at that time so I started
oing a university c o u r M i n art.
I started painting and drawing so
that in case I was house arrested I
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would be able to ask for that
period to be allowed to go o
during the day for that peri

TONI:
And looking back on it it seems
like quite an exciting time but it
also seems that those years were
very bleak.

That things had got

worse and worse and worse and there
didn’t seem to be any kind of hope
at that time that things would
change.

But weren’t things

changing in the rest of Africa, I
mean Tanzanier had become, well a
number of African countries had
become independent.

HILDA:
Yes, but particularly the question
when the Portuguese colonists won
their independence.

This was the

most important thing, this
radically changed.

TONI:
But that was much later.

HILDA:
Yes it was later.
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TONI:

In the seventies.

HILDA:

-

Yes, it was the mid seventies.

But

it did appear to be a bleak period
and it was an extremely difficult
period because everything was
banned.

There was no literature.

If you talk to the young people who
grew up at that time they had no
book, they didn’t even know the
history of the ANC, they didn’t
know anything that happened in the
past.

They didn’t know about

Congress of the People or anything,
the ones who grew up in the late
60s and 70s because all this was
totally shut out from their lives.
So it became, the 60s was a very
black, bleak period when the
Rivonia Trial took place it was a
smashing of the leadership of the
organisations.

TONI:
And up till that time had you ever
considered leaving South Africa?
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HILDA:

I had, but Rusty had not.\ I think
in my heart of hearts I would have
liked to have got out.

I did and

interview with a friend of ours
Blanche La^uma who told me how she
was, also wanted to leave when
they’d been harrassed a lot and so
on, and they’d been in and out of
jail.

And one day she spoke about

leaving, or taking the children
away, and her husband Alex said to
her look we have-no right to take
our children all the other children
are in the same position.

And she

said, she went into the lavatory
and cried.

And maybe I know

exactly how she felt.

The bonds

with the organisation and what you
owed to the people and what they’re
suffering more than you doesn’t in
a sense lessen your own pain and
the^way you feel about what’s
happening to your children and to
"your family.

It’s a very difficult

thing indeed and if Rusty had
agreed to go I would have gone at
lat time.

But he was adamant

about not going.

And when his

family came to the house to try and
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persuade him to leave, I wanted to
listen to his arguments because I
wanted to be convinced by him that
it was the right thing for us to
stay and not to go.

HILDA:
Are we talking about the Rivonia
Trial?

TONI:
W e ’re talking about the Rivonia
Trial, just tell me as briefly as
possible about that year of
Rivonia, can you remember what year
it was as well because w e ’ve got a
bit out of synch with our years.

HILDA:
Yes, yes.

The arrests were in July

1963 and then July, August,
September, October or August I ’m
not sure but mid 1963.

They were

held for 90 days, that’s three
months and then they were charged
and the trial began I think just
before Christmas and was postponed,
and it lasted until July 1964.
That was the period so it was a
year of the Rivonia Trial.
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TONI:

And what were you doing, you said
you were very involved in it?

ILDA:
Well during that year I underwent a
fundamental change which I thought
about a great deal afterwards.

I

think in spite of all my feminism I
had spent all my life being on a
f l o w e r rung to other people.

The

oTHer people were all these men, it
was always them, I always went to
them for advice and for leadership
and so on and they were always
males.

And I in fact any speech

that I prepared anything that I
wrote I always showed to Rusty
first, well perhaps that’s natural
ones own husband^ But it was also
believing that a certain number of
people had a superior intelligence,
ability to myself as a woman.^ A nd
during that year I did what I ’ve
subsequently described to myself as
stepping into dead man’s shoes.
There was no more them, I was them.
And it was extremely difficult
because there was the pain and the
trauma and the tension of the
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Rivonia Trial.

First of the 90

days when Rusty and I manged to get
into communication and I found out
^that he was suffering a great deal.

think he was not prepared for, the
solitary confinement and the ordeal
of it.

And in the secret notes he

was asking me again and again to
keep myself safe for myself and the
sake of the children.

He didn’t

want to have us dragged in as well
now that he was deeply in the, in
the mess, in the shit.

And I was

not paying any attention to that
and I had the children and I had
the home and the economic
circumstances and going to visit
when I could and bringing clean
when I couldn’t, when
the 90 day period and eveything
like that, attending the trial when
it was on.

If you remember we both

used to get the most terrible
headached as a result of going into
Pretoria and backwards and forwards
again and so on.

And at the same

time I was doing, as I say I was
them there were no longer those
people at the top of me as there

I think that it brought about if I
can put it this way a^personality
change in some ways.)Vl feel as
/

„n

though I became a different person
i^ j.nd perhaps for the first time

became liberated from the ideology
of female inferiority with which I
) had been imbued in spite of the

fact that I believed I was a
feminist and free from it.)

The

result was that when we ultimately
left and came to England I became
totally disorientated.

I went

through a period of depression that
I ’d never had before or since.
Which I managed to, not to succumb
to because of the fact that I had
the children still relying on me
and because we had to get settled
and we had to find a place to live
and because they had to be put into
schools and because they were upset
about the change and so on.

And

those were the sort of life lines
to which I was clinging.

But I had

never felt so completely, at a
loss, totally at a loss. I used to
sit in the underground when I was
travelling backwards and forwards
and think who am I, what am I doing
here.
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I don’t know what I ’m doing

here, or why I ’m here or who I am.
And that lasted for quite a long
time after we had arrived.

One of

the things that brought me out of
it was getting immersed into the
understanding of feminism which the
Americans were bringing out.

All

the books that were being published
and all the discussions that were
going on in that time.

And I

gradually through the year that had
gone past and everything, and
through the feminist movement began
to see myself in a different way.
And in a sense I feel that I had
spent most of my life seeing myself
through men’s eyes.

And I was now

able to see myself as a woman
through women’s eyes.

Maybe that’s

not so, maybe I ’m just imagining
this. \ And I feel that in some
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ways, it has, for Rusty it has made
me a much more difficult person to
live with.

kjO

Because I became

rgumentative and disputitive in
ways that I ’d never been before.

I

had always relied too much upon him
and his ideas and his way of doing
things an his opinion.
no longer like that.
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And I was

TONI:

Right before we go on with England,
coming back to England let’s go
back to the end of South Africa.
During Rivonia you were deeply
involved and it became clear that
you were going to get arrested as
well.

Tell me about the end of

Rivonia there was, the whole thing
with the end of the trial, Daddy’s
acquital and Ron’s death, and going
underground and your escape and all
that.

HILDA:
Well the thing was that we used to
get information, mainly I think
through the lawyers, our
progressive lawyers or lawyers who
were reasonable friendly towards us
and who had participated maybe in
helping political trials and so on.
Had this arrangement, they were all
friends at the bar, and things used
to filter down from the Nationalist
Party lawyers, from the government
supporting lawyers.

And we used to

from time to time get information
of what is going to happen,
possibly there is going to be a
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raid on that particular weekend or
something of that nature.

And the

information we received which came
down and which was quite firm was
that when the Rivonia Trial has
finished they’re then starting on
the next layer.

This is the top

layer of the people they’re going
to dispense with and they are then
going to go all the way down as far
as they can go, step by step.

And

I knew that I was on the next lot
to go down.

And this, we knew

there would be another round of
arrests, we were quite sure of it.
So when Rusty, Rusty was found not
guilty and discharged.

TONI:
Tell me about that because it must
have been very difficult with the
others going down for life.

HILDA:
It waas difficult, you see many
things were going on outside that
in effect since have become
irrelevant and therefore I haven’t
discussed them much.

But one of

the things that we were doing, we
spent such a long lot of our lives
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doing things which came to nothing,
one of the things was there was the
possibility that three people in
that trial might be found not
guilty.

One was Rusty, one was

Ahmed Kethrada and Raymond Shlob.
The three people against whom they
had the least possible evidence.
And we therefore, if the
possibility should arise that these
three should be found, one of these
three should be found not guilty,
we had made seperate arrangements
to try and get each of them away.
We had arranged a different cars,
different strategies to try and
surround them in the court to get
them out before they could be
re-arrested.

To get them into one

car, to get them to another car and
it was an African, and Indian and a
white so it had to be three totally
seperate arrangements going to
totally seperate places.

The

elaboration of all this was
incredible.

As a result of course

none of it could possibly have come
I'"

\ OL)

off because when Rusty was found
not guilty they, the special branch
immediately surrounded him in the
dock, we couldn’t get near him.
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